Session 36

Power to Restore

Ezekiel 37:1-14

Memory Verse

"I will put my Spirit in you, and you will live, and I will settle you in your own land. Then you will know that I am the Lord. I have spoken, and I will do it. This is the declaration of the Lord."

- EZEKIEL 37:14, CSB



Power to Restore

THEOLOGICAL THEME: God can do the impossible when we trust, believe, and obey Him.

CALL TO ACTION: We too can experience God's power and restoration, both in the already and not yet (Romans 8:18-25).

Have you ever been out camping or hiking and come to an unstable looking section of trail? Maybe it was a rope bridge or log across a stream. Think about any precarious looking place you have needed to step out and cross over on foot. Typically, that first step is very tentative. You likely keep your second foot back on firm ground while you test out the rope, rock, or whatever you need to get you to the other side.

Once you have taken a few steps in without falling, you are usually able to step less cautiously and more confidently. As long as your footing remains steady, the next step is easier than the first. This is much the way it is with faith except you can always count on God and He will not let you down, no matter how it appears. When God calls you to step out in faith, although you may be uncertain due to circumstances, you can trust Him with each step. Today, we are studying a passage that teaches us more about trusting God, stepping out in faith, and seeing the miraculous as a result.



When have experienced a situation like the one described here?



How did your steps become more or less confident as you proceeded?

Session Summary

Ezekiel had the privilege of being used by God to give hope to the people in exile. Through a prophetic vision, the Lord told Ezekiel He would restore the Israelites to their land. This was a seemingly impossible task, as they were currently struggling through exile in Babylon. To display what He was able to do, God showed Ezekiel a valley full of dry bones that had no life or hope of life apart.

When God has a plan for something to happen, no circumstance can prevent it from taking place. The Israelites were also dry and hopeless, they were without life. God used Ezekiel to prophesy over the bones, and they miraculously came together into a great army. Then God brought breath into them as a picture of how He was going to restore His people back to their land. The impossible can happen when we stop relying on circumstances or our own power and instead invite the Holy Spirit to do what only He can. After all, He is in the business of bringing life out of death.

1. The Vision (Ezekiel 37:1-3)

After months of being in exile with the children of Israel, Ezekiel was given a vision to encourage and revive the hope of restoration for God's people. While this experience was given to Ezekiel for the Israelites in exile, it has implications for us today as well.

Ezekiel was taken and placed into a valley of death. He saw piles of dry bones around him with no sign of life. This was an unusual place to find a Jew due to the restrictions they followed about contact with dead corpses. To this day in Israel, you can see where those who oppose Christianity have placed graves along the hillside leading up to the Eastern gate in an attempt to keep Jesus from coming back as prophesied by Scripture.

Ezekiel was led into a place he had no desire to be. Likewise, the children of Israel were in a place they had no desire to be, in exile. They faced the consequences of their own choices and were likely a bit surprised by the outcome despite their multiple warnings from God.



How can you relate to being in a place you didn't want to be or wrongly believing you have more time to change course as the Israelites might have believed despite the warnings they were given?

In verse two the phrase "He led me all around" gives some insight for our lives. God didn't just send Ezekiel to the valley of death; He was there with him. God led Ezekiel through the bones for a reason and purpose. When you find yourself in a surprising or difficult situation, you can rest assured that God is with you. He has promised to not leave you or forsake you (Hebrews 13:5). Just as he did with Ezekiel, God has a purpose and plan for every step. In those moments, we are to act as Ezekiel and let Him lead as we learn from Him along the way.



What is the difference in letting God lead you and seeking to do your own will with the approval of God?

The emphasis on the bones being so dry was a statement regarding death. Outside of a living body, bones are dead. The dryness of the bones indicated these bones were not just dead but have been so for a long time. There was no reason for hope that they would live again. Yet God asked the question of Ezekiel. This was a defining moment and challenged the faith of this priest to the exiles. Instead of taking a stand one way or the other, Ezekiel put it back on the Lord.



Application: What are the places in your life that seem dead with no hope of restoration?

2. The Miracle (Ezekiel 37:4-10)

God responded by commanding Ezekiel to put his faith to action and prophesy to the bones. At this moment, Ezekiel had the choice of who he was going to listen to and follow. Would he obey the Lord or listen to his own thoughts or the voice of the world that likely told him this made no sense. When we face similar opportunities to trust God despite what we see, or conform to the world's ways, we must decide who we will listen to also.



When have you experienced the choice between listening to the world or obeying God? What thoughts go through your mind in those times?

Ezekiel wasn't just told to prophesy vaguely; he was given the exact words to say to the dry bones. When God calls you to step out in faith, He doesn't desert you as you begin to act; He is with you all the way just as we see with Ezekiel. You can trust God to give you what you need as you obey His instructions.

God promised to put breath into the bones and cause them to live. These bones could never do that on their own. Ezekiel could never make them do that on his own. All Ezekiel spoke was grounded in the supernatural power of God. This was God's declaration His people could trust Him for the future in what seemed like a hopeless moment. This moment with Ezekiel would have a long lasting and far-reaching impact.



When have you been witness to the unexpected work of God? How did that impact you or others?

Regardless of any doubts he may have experienced, Ezekiel obeyed. As he prophesied what God told him to say, the miraculous began to happen. Even if with a shaky and timid voice, Ezekiel was obeying, and God was working. Instructed to prophesy in a seemingly useless endeavor, Ezekiel witnessed incredible things.

5

Once the bones had come together and formed into bodies, God told Ezekiel to prophesy again. It wasn't enough that there were bodies if there was no breath in them. So, God told Ezekiel to call out the breath. He was to call on the Spirit to come and bring life to those who needed it desperately. In response, the valley of bones became an exceedingly great army full of life and power. They were ready to act on behalf of the One who gave them life.



Application: What does this passage show you about the power and purpose of our obedience to God?

3. The Explanation (Ezekiel 37:11-14)

In these verses, God gave Ezekiel the explanation for what he witnessed. It isn't a stretch to acknowledge that the Israelites had been feeling dry, dead, and desperate for hope amid their exile and struggles. This vision validated their circumstances while revealing that restoration was coming. God was going to bring life from death and do what only He could.



Where do you currently feel dry, dead, and without much reason for hope?

This miracle and revival of Israel would include being restored to the promised land. God had specifically chosen that portion of land for His people and was going to see them brought back to it. This restoration would bring joy to the exiles as well as the ones who remained in the promised land but were struggling. The exiles would be brought back to something even better than they previously experienced.

God intended the people to remember and acknowledge Him is the Lord. This is a reminder that when we face tough times, whether brought on by our own choices or not, there is always purpose in what God does. We can keep our eyes fixed on Him and recognize that He alone is the Lord and He can do great things no matter our circumstances when we listen to Him, trust and obey, and step out in faith.



How would Ezekiel's vision give the people reason to persevere in seeking the Lord and His restoration?

Finally, God promised to put His Spirit into the people to accomplish what He intended. Ezekiel could rest assured that none of what God was going to do relied on his or the people's power but in the power of God at work in them through the Holy Spirit of God. The breath in the revived bones was far beyond air, it was the Spirit of the Living God. When your circumstances seem impossible and your strength limited, you can rely on God to work in and through you.



Application: How can you seek to rely on the power of God instead of on your own strength?

Conclusion

God's vision to Ezekiel was powerful and life changing. He gave the people hope in the worst of times. This passage has strong implications for anyone who finds him or herself in a difficult or unwanted situation. Regardless of what brought about your tough times, God has a purpose and can do miraculous things in your situation.

Ezekiel's faith was challenged and strengthened by what happened in the valley of dry bones. Your faith can also be strengthened by circumstances that appear one way but are changed by who God is. You too can experience the power and restoration of God when you trust Him enough to step out in faithful obedience. Like for Ezekiel, the first step of faith makes the next step of faith a little easier as you move toward boldly proclaiming all that God is doing.

- What situation or relationship do you need God to bring life into now?
- How can you stop relying on your own strength and put your trust in the Spirit of God? How can we encourage one another in this as a group?
- What has God told you to do that you've delayed in obeying? How will you respond?

Memorize

"I will put my Spirit in you, and you will live, and I will settle you in your own land. Then you will know that I am the Lord. I have spoken, and I will do it. This is the declaration of the Lord."

- Ezekiel 37:14, CSB